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CHAIRPERSON’S 2020/2021 REPORT  

 
 
When the Second World War ended the Warwickshire Monthly Meeting of the Society of 
Friends (Quakers) bought the Woodlands estate and officially established the 
Woodlands as a home for the elderly on 1st November 1945.  
 
In this our 75th year of operating we were faced with the most difficult and challenging of 
circumstances. The COVID-19 pandemic left the organisation struggling to manage the 
implementation of strict new procedures to protect residents, tenants, staff, and visitors. 
 
Woodlands staff came to work every day throughout the pandemic and were required 
to wear cumbersome and uncomfortable Personal Protective Equipment (PPE), they 
were also subject to regular Covid-19 testing and strict workplace infection prevention 
guidelines. With all this to endure the staff continued to deliver excellent care and 
support for residents and tenants.  
 
Government plans for funding social care in the future remains uncertain as is the 
continuation of funding to pay for measures to support the sector through the pandemic. 
The Woodlands has a long history of delivering care of the highest quality, underpinned 
by Quaker ethos and values. Our staff are at the forefront of this, and we are proud of 
their achievements and are humbled by the way they continued with their duties and 
supported one another through extremely difficult times.      
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
Julia Furminger  
 
 



 

 
                                 MANAGER’S 2020/2021 REPORT 
 
All staff regardless of their job role worked extremely hard to keep Woodlands free from 
infection and preventing residents, tenants, colleagues, and any visitors from 
contracting COVID-19. Whilst doing this, staff worked hard to limit the impact of 
restrictions for people living in the home. This was a difficult balance to achieve. 
Woodlands staff wore personal protective equipment; disposable gloves, disposable 
aprons and face masks when carrying out personal care such as washing or dressing on 
all residents and followed strict hand and respiratory hygiene practices.  
 
Communal areas were cleaned more often to eliminate any pathogens on surfaces, 
especially frequently touched surfaces such as switches, arms of chairs and handrails. 
Natural ventilation from safely open windows and doors also helped to reduce the risk of 
the virus spreading by ensuring areas are well ventilated.  
 
The wearing of facemasks can be unsettling for Residents, especially those with 
dementia who cannot see or recognise the face behind the mask. It can cause alarm 
and distress therefore extra time was needed to reassure the Resident. Many of the 
Residents had changes to their routine which resulted in many displaying behaviours 
associated with feeling low and unhappy. During the initial lockdown periods Residents 
were asked to eat their meals in their rooms and the downside to this was that they 
tended to eat or drink less.  
 
Woodlands became more creative in ways of promoting wellbeing while keeping 
residents at a safe distance from each other, these included: -  
 
 Allowing more distance between Residents during any group activities. 

 
 Greater use of the grounds and outdoor space, especially during the drier months 

 
 Staggered mealtimes, which allowed residents to sit down with more spacing and 

an opportunity to socialise.  
 
 Staff spending time having quality conversations with residents to establish how 

they may be feeling, what hobbies would reduce any negative feelings and 
reminiscing about the past.  

 
Activities for one-to-one interactions took place and support activity bubbles were 
implemented. This provided the opportunity for residents to socialise with each other in 
specific small groups but within safe social distancing guidelines. staff could also monitor 
the movements of the resident and match the ability, interest, and level of participation 
in the long-term.  
 
Woodlands followed government guidelines and limited visiting to try and keep residents 
and staff safe. These restrictions were probably the hardest thing to cope with. To try and 
support social contacts staff arranged video calls, socially distanced garden visits, 
doorstep visits, window visits and compassionate visits.  



 
Regular newsletters were sent out to relatives to keep them updated with the hope to 
ease any anxieties they themselves may be experiencing.  
 
Paddock, tenants followed Government guidelines and maintained social distancing 
and all community events were suspended. Following several transfers from the 
Paddock to the main house we welcomed two new tenants once lockdown restrictions 
were eased.    
 
Woodlands staff checked the temperatures of all Residents twice daily and actively 
monitored them for any symptoms of COVID-19. Symptoms included a new and 
persistent cough or fever, but there were more likely to be atypical symptoms for 
example delirium, loss of appetite or loose bowels. Woodlands introduced baseline 
observations where temperature, heart rate, blood oxygen levels, pulse and blood 
pressure were taken. Low blood oxygen in an older person can be a sign of severe 
COVID-19. Going on a person’s symptoms alone only allows a suspected diagnosis and 
not everyone with the virus has obvious symptoms and sometimes no symptoms at all.  
 
COVID-19 PCR testing commenced fully in August 2020 and residents were tested upon 
admission into the home and tested prior to discharge from hospital. Regardless of the 
result they were subject to a 14-day isolation in their room. All care homes carried out 
monthly testing for its residents and weekly testing for its staff regardless of symptoms. 
This allowed for early intervention for any asymptomatic cases.  
 
Despite all our efforts the Woodlands had an outbreak of COVID-19 in October 2020. At 
the height of the outbreak, it was classed as a serious uncontrolled outbreak of COVID-
19 and Woodlands staff and residents experienced the most difficult of times. Staff 
worked tirelessly throughout and made many sacrifices.  
 
The attitude and commitment of Woodlands employees was outstanding during this 
period, despite the difficulties employees enhanced their skills, made mistakes, 
reflected, and learned. They have put in 100% effort with hard work, to ensure the 
ongoing safety of residents before their own. I conclude with I am proud of the job they 
have done and continue to do on a daily basis. They have made a positive difference to 
residents and their families during what has been a very bleak time. 
 
 
 
Bev Price  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
Throughout the most difficult of times, there was always time for smiles  

 
 

   
September 2020  
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FINANCE MANAGER’S 2020/2021 REPORT 

 
 
Since the start of the COVID-19 pandemic day to day operations have been extremely 
challenging.  
 
In May 2020, the government announced a £600 million Adult Social Care Infection 
Prevention ring fenced grant exclusively for actions which support care homes and 
domiciliary care providers to tackle the risk of Covid-19 infections. An amount of 
£3.25million was distributed to the Wolverhampton geographical area and the 
Woodlands allocation from the Local Authority was £42,693.  
 
With this first tranche of funding the organisation was able to purchase a portable cabin 
which allowed for socially distanced staff breaks. The cabin could also be used should a 
member of staff wish to isolate from their families or function as a safe visitation area for 
relatives if necessary. The grant was also used to upgrade the nurse call system within 
the home which made use of technology to assist in allocating groups of staff to certain 
areas of the home.  
 
COVID-19 PCR testing commenced in the home in August 2020 but as winter 
approached it was clear that the care sector would be under considerable strain without 
further financial help from the government to tackle the risks from COVID-19. In October 
2020 it was announced that a further £546 million would be made available for the social 
care sector and the Woodlands was allocated £29,401.  
 
COVID-19 infection control measures within the home worked very well and the home 
remained free from the virus from the initial national lockdown in March 2020 until 
October 2020.  It would seem that the organisation was impacted by a new variant 
which surged through the UK in Autumn 2020 prompting a further national lockdown 
which came into force on 5th November 2020.  
 
The new variant appeared to be more transmissible and was able to penetrate infection 
control measures in place and the home was officially classed as having a ‘serious 
uncontrolled outbreak of COVID-19’ in late October 2020. Weekly incident management 
meetings were held with Public Health England (Midlands), the local authority and 
support teams from the NHS. Following the outbreak, the home was allowed to reopen to 
admissions on 19th November and at that time there were a number of vacancies within 
the home; the voids amounted to a loss of income of £6830 per week.  
 
In mid-December a number of staff tested positive for COVID-19 and the home was 
classed as having another outbreak, the home was closed again for admissions and 
visiting, and the outbreak was well controlled and contained.  The home reopened 
again on 12th January 2021 for admissions and visiting.  
  
It was very difficult to attract new residents to the home as there was so much 
uncertainty around COVID-19 and visiting guidance in care settings, the home therefore 
operated at a reduced occupancy from the first outbreak until the end of the financial 
year with the overall occupancy rate totalling 92%.  



 
The pandemic had a significant impact on salaries and wages expenditure. We were 
directed by the Department of Health & Social Care and the Care Quality Commission to 
increase Statutory Sick Pay for staff to their normal wages if they needed to isolate 
because of COVID-19. This was to deter employees from attending work if they had 
symptoms or needed to isolate because of contact or following a positive test. This uplift 
was mostly covered by the grants received from central government.  
 
The largest expenditure overrun after wages and salaries was attributed to Personal 
Protective Equipment (PPE). At the beginning of the pandemic there was a nationwide 
shortage of PPE and management had no other option but to pay inflated prices to 
purchase PPE to ensure residents and staff were protected. Although restricted to small 
care homes initially, help with PPE through the NHS PPE portal was made available to 
medium and larger size homes later in the year. It is hoped that this service can remain 
to support the sector.  
 
Maintenance costs were curtailed as an essential works only policy was adopted by 
management to limit the number of contractors on site; however, we ensured our legal 
and regulatory obligations in relation to maintenance and health and safety were met.  
 
Lateral Flow testing commenced in the home in December 2020. The amount of 
administration for the testing was significant and central government released additional 
funding for local authorities to distribute to care homes to assist with rapid testing. The 
amount distributed to the Woodlands was £12,766.76 and was received in January 2021. 
The funding supported employee costs for carrying out and registering lateral flow tests 
for staff and visitors.      

Further funding was released from the Department of Health & Social Care in January 
2021 to support care providers with additional workforce costs between 14th January and 
31st March 2021. The funding amounted to £3,160 and was used to support the 
Woodlands to maintain a safe level of care.  
 
The insurance industry reacted to the impact of Covid-19 on the sector, and it became 
extremely difficult to renew insurance on existing terms. Insurers that had historically 
provided cover for the care industry were far less receptive and we found ourselves 
having to renew terms with significant price increases and cover restrictions for any 
Covid-19 related events.  
 
Wi-Fi within the home was improved to support virtual visiting and our service met the 
standards for the NHS Digital Protection and Security Toolkit. This gave the organisation 
access to a range of digital NHS services and allows connection to NHS mail which is a 
safe and secure way of communicating with our health partners.  
 
We were fortunate to benefit from an increase in property prices mainly due to a 
combination of demand and the stamp duty holiday introduced in July 2020. The 
organisations investment property was revalued at £20,000 above the figure in March 
2020 and other investments rallied following a dramatic fall in valuation at the end of the 
last financial year. This gave a change in the fair value of investments of £45,716 for the 
organisation. This together with the governments funding to support the sector through 
the pandemic helped to reduce the impact of COVID-19 on our financial position.  
 
Lastly, I must mention the staff without whom we would not have been able to manage 
through the most challenging year I have known since working at the Woodlands. Staff 
made the most difficult decisions to support the organisation, some opting to forego 
seeing family members in order to protect the health of residents and tenants.  Social 



care workers are not valued highly enough, our staff have shown themselves to be 
superheroes they do not wear capes, but wear face masks, visors, gowns and gloves 
and I have been proud to work alongside them.   
 
   
 
Andrea Mason  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME                      
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31st MARCH 2021 

  

   
   
 2021 2020 

 £ £ 
   
   
TURNOVER 1,809,091 1,678,655 

   
Operating costs (1,847,906) (1,675,683) 

   
   
OPERATING SURPLUS (38,815) 2,972 
   

   
Finance income 7,346             8,566 
Interest payable and financing costs    (8,885)             (9,178) 
Changes in fair value of investments              45,716                     (14,340) 

   
TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE INCOME FOR THE YEAR 5,362 (11,980) 
 
 
 
Accounts Audited by Beever & Struthers 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION                                       
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31st MARCH 2021 

   

 2021 2020  
 £ £  

FIXED ASSETS    
Housing properties – cost less depreciation 1,274,602  1,301,567  
Other property, plant & equipment 90,335 103,380  
Investment property 145,000 125,000  
Investments 315,343 291,683  

    
 1,825,280 1,821,630  

    
CURRENT ASSETS    
Inventories 9,684 6,956  
Debtors 91,481 65,513  
Cash and cash equivalents 101,178 122,418  

 202,343 194,887  
    

CREDITORS: AMOUNTS FALLING DUE WITHIN ONE YEAR (117,977) (94,832)  
    

NET CURRENT ASSETS 84,366 100,055  
    

TOTAL ASSETS LESS CURRENT LIABILITIES 1,909,646 1,921,685  
    

    
    
CREDITORS: AMOUNTS FALLING DUE AFTER MORE THAN ONE 
YEAR 

(460,518) (477,919)  

    
 1,449,128 1,443,766  
RESERVES    
Restricted reserves 673,017 569,954  
Revenue reserves 776,111 873,812  

    
 1,449,128 1,443,766  

    
    

 
Accounts Audited by Beever & Struthers  
 

 
 
 
 

Back Page -  Resident Edna Wright enjoying socially distanced entertainment in the grounds – September 2020  
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 

Woodlands Quaker Home & Sheltered Housing for Older People 
 

434 Penn Road, Penn, Wolverhampton, WV4 4DH 
Telephone: 01902 341 203 

Fax: 01902 337 302 
email: woodlandsquaker@btconnect.com 

Web: www.woodlandsquakerhome.org 
 

Registered Charity No: 1141622                                                                                  Registered Company No: 7577779 
Registered H.A. No: H1395 

 
 

http://www.woodlandsquakerhome.org/
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